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Jerry Barrett: This is Jerry Barrett talking. Today's 
date is April 25, 1986. I'm starting a second interview with 
Roland Passaro. We're at the Eastern Airline Headquarters in 
Miami. Roland, if you would maybe you could pick up the story at 
the point where Callahan became President again of the flight 

attendants?
Roland Passaro: Alright. Well, Bob came to office, Bob 

Callahan came to office in February of 1984 and of course, was 
immediately confronted with the arrangement we had negotiated in 

the Fall of 83 with all three labor organizations and of course, 
as TWU group was part and party to that agreement, known as the 

WIP. I guess, Jerry, what I have to say about that is, that young 

man walked into a situation that he had not at all been party to. 

Certainly had the document before him, which was know as the WIP 

agreement, and had an awful lot of questions and concerns about it 
and expressed most of those to me. I basically brought him up to 
date on what had happened within the corporation during Miss 
Fink's tenure. Had of course, a very, very big issue to deal with
Mr. Callahan on. That issue was the portion of the WIP that I had
negotiated with Miss Fink, known as the productivity improvements, 

which were agreed to between Eastern and the transport workers 

union. What that basically called for was a 5% improvement in 
productivity or $9 million improvement for the corporation in the 

year 1984. It ultimately became a severe source of irritation to
me and I think to some extent to him because it was my opinion

that my job had not been finished. My job was not done with
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respect to that VEP because as far as I was concerned the 
Transport Workers Union owned Eastern Airlines by virtue of what I 

felt was an iron clad agreement, $9 million in productivity 

improvements for the year 84. Now, I immediately got on his back 
so to speak to come up with the $9 million in productivity 
improvements. I pushed as much as I could for those improvements. 
In fact, to the point to where I actually gave him a list or a 
Chinese menu sort of speak of changes that he could make or we 

could make collectively that would not grossly impact the 

lifestyle of flight attendants but would provide the company with 
the $9 million.

Jerry Barrett: These were work rule changes? Scheduling
changes?

Roland Passaro: Some dealt with minor modifications to 

work rules. Others dealt with pure, pure dollars such as the 

possibility of reducing the away basic expense allowance.
Numerous things. I must have had two pages of things that he 

could have done or we could have agreed to that would have 

fulfilled the TWU's commitment, in my opinion. He never 
questioned the fact that such an agreement was in existence and 

made. Or neither did he question the fact that the TWU actually 
owed Eastern the $9 million that we'd agreed to.

He had a great difficult with his own organization. He 

would tell me continually that he had to move slow. Of course, it 

was my position that, no he had to move very fast because we were 

running out of 1984. We were running out of the year and in order
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to get the benefits in, the changed had to be made early on in his 
administration in order that they could be spread over the 
remaining 9 or 10 months, in order to fulfill their commitment as 
they'd agreed. My recollection was that in May we had finally 
agreed on first step. In fact, he had told me that we had an 

understanding with respect to the first $3.5 million, as to how we 

would, the changes we'd make to get that. Frankly, I don't even 
recall what they were at this time. But I wrote him a paper, a 
letter agreement so to speak, with respect to those changes and 

the initial $3.5 million. Needless to say, that never got signed. 
In fact, I was very disappointed with Mr. Callahan and the TWU 

local because the year came and went. They didn't fulfill that 

commitment to any extent what so ever, as agreed to in the WIP.
Now, I guess a fair question is, well, what the hell was 

the corporation doing about that? The facts are that we were very 

much involved spreading the word a quote new culture. We were 
heavily involved in employee involvement, etc. We apparently 
didn't see fit to impose the changes that would have provided $9 
million since we were really in a state of making massive attempts 

and efforts to deal fairly and squarely and rationally with 

organized labor. Nevertheless, the did not fulfill that 

commitment. We did not get the million dollars and in my opinion, 
that was left as a source of irritation between the parties. I 

can tell you honestly, I certainly never forgot about it. On a 

number of occasions, during the subsequent negotiations 
acrimoniously raised it and threw it across the table.
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We get then, I guess, to the Fall of 1984. Let me 

retrace some of those steps, Jerry. One of the things, backing up 

here considerably, that Bob Callahan and I had discussed on more 

than one occasions early in his administration, the Winter of 84, 

was that we both felt that it would be in our best interests, 

knowing that the agreement would expire on April 1 of 85, that it 
would be within our best interests to begin bargaining early. In 

fact, if I recall, it was Mr. Callahan who really brought that up 

first. I was elated because I thought it would make a lot of 

sense if we began bargaining in the late Summer of 84 and we would 

conclude the negotiations in all of 30 to 60 days. Which I 

recognized would have been remarkably precedent setting here 

because my prior negotiations with them go anywhere from 15 to 20 

months to bargain one contract. Unfortunately, when the late 

summer and early fall came around and I made the suggestion to him 

that we get to bargaining, life had apparently changed 

considerably for him and certainly his mentality did. He was now 

a member of Eastern's Board of Directors and was certainly caught 

up in that and other issues within the corporation. In any event, 

we were continuing as we had agreed to to, with the wage reduction 

of 18 percent through the year 84, and then getting into the fall 

there was a total unwillingness on their part to begin bargaining. 

It got to the point where Eastern ultimately served a Section 6 

Notice on Mr. Callahan in November, late November in think the 

29th. Only and expressly for the purpose of his being able to
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advise his executive board in his organization and his structure, 

that in fact the corporation had served a notice on him and it was 

appropriate in time to begin the bargaining. He, of course, 

viewed that exclusively as an attempt by the corporation to extend 
the status quo period under the Railway Labor Act and continue 

deducting the 18 percent into 85.

Also at this time the other IR people on the property 

were talking to their organizations, Jack Johnson with the IAM and 

Al Gibson with the Pilots. The IAM and a December expiration of 

84 to their contract, to my recollection. So, the service of a 

Section 6 Notice on them was appropriate and timely and of no real 

consequence. However, the pilots adopted the same stance as Mr. 

Callahan with respect to the Section 6 Notice and that was that it 

was fundamentally premature. He began making noises that they 

would not bargain under that notice because it was not proper 

notice under the Act. Unfortunately, we spent, you know, November 

and December, which would have been much better used in a 
bargaining situation as opposed to this argumentative situation 

that we had going as to who was right with respect to Section 6 

Notices and just what did the future hold. I know the last we did 

an awful lot of back and forth argument, I guess. Unfortunately, 

November came and went there was virtually no bargaining. In 

December, Mr. Callahan, mid-December, advised that he had the 

solution for us and proposed to myself and Jack Johnson what he 

called the Bridge Agreement. The agreement basically said that 

the company could continue to withhold the 18 percent up until, I
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recall, March. However, there were so many conditions attached to 

it that it was totally unacceptable to the airline. Mr. Callahan 

even throughout 84 was vividly aware of Eastern's financial status 

and prospects for 85. It was not a case with Mr. Callahan in 84 

and 85 as I had in 83 with Miss Fink. Mr. Callahan had a clear 

understanding of the finances of the corporation. Had a clear 
understanding of what we were faced with. Competitively and 

virtually every avenue of the operation of the corporation. That 

was not the problem with him. The problem with him was his 

reluctance to accept and put to his membership the changes that 

needed to be made and which he understood needed to be made, in 

order of the corporation to have an opportunity for some kind of 

profitability. It was very much a political thing. It got to be 

that with all three organizations on the property. But finally 

the dispute with respect to the company's continuation of 

deducting the 18 percent reached some semblance of resolution in 

January. In fact, we began bargaining in January of 1985. 

Initially, we were faced and had told the unions we were faced 

with a February 1 default deadline in the event we were not able 

to get relief on certain of our covenants. The relief, of course, 

was predicated on the corporation having in place concessionaire 

labor agreements with its three major unions. In fact, my 

recollection is, the February 1 default date actually had been 

January but was our finance people were able to get that moved 

back for 30 days.
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Well, the actual bargaining to my recollection began some 

time around the 21st or thereabouts of January. We had an 

opening session after which the TWU was unable to meet for days.

We got back hard at it again around the 27th, or thereabouts or 

28th, and bargained through days and nights up to February 1.

Well, the result was that midnight came and went and we did not 

have three collective bargaining agreements agreed to. The 

corporation slipped into default on February the 1st. Shortly 

thereafter, we began the bargaining again and on February the 8th 

did arrive at an agreement with the Transport Workers Union.

A piece of that agreement called for the negotiations of 

work rule changes, pure work rule changes to be agreed to and 

implemented, or agreed to March 1, implemented April 1. So, 

although we had an agreement in principal on February the 8th, 

there was a large chunk of it called the work rules that we 

really didn't have in place because the idea was that we were 

clearly out of time and the corporation was already in default.

In order to cure that default, we needed to get agreements in 

places as fast as we could. So, knowing that, recognizing that 

the work rules were such a hassle for them we agreed in principal 

on the economics of the package and some other things and then set 

about by March 1 to reach agreement on the work rule changes. In 

fact, at about 2 o'clock in the morning on March 2, I guess it 

was, or shortly after midnight March 1, we did reach a signed and 

sealed agreement with respect to work rule changes. That then 

became their job to get what they had agreed to ratified by the
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membership. That, my recollection, of the rest of March and into 
mid-April was probably one of the most agonizing and depressing 

situations I've been involved in since I've been dealing with the 

Transport Workers Union. I had a clear commitment from Mr. 

Callahan that his organization certainly he would endorse the 

agreement that we had arrived at. I continually called him after 

the first to find out when he would get his rat package to be 

ratified out to the membership, etc. It was clear to me within a 

few days that there was a problem. I'll cut through most of that. 

But what he, and I told him I want to see what it is that you're 

sending out to the membership. The facts are, that I did that 

because I was not totally trustful of the committee, some of the 

members of his committee and certainly some of his Executive Board 

members.
Well that all culminated I guess on a Sunday night. He 

had called me at home and told me what had happened and was going 

on on the street and I told him that he had better meet me at the 

Ranch House, which is a restaurant in the Southwest, immediately 

with a copy of whatever the hell it was that went out. I wanted 

to see it. Well, needless to say, I was so upset by what his 

committee had done, and what I felt he was part to as President of 

that organization, you know, in spite of his efforts to convince 

me that he had nothing to do with it. I saw about a six page 

document, the first three pages which were not used to explain 

what had been agreed to but used to persuade the membership to 

vote no. Of course, the front page of the document had I think
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had two inch block letters "reject". That went out to the 

membership and you know, I knew that night in the restaurant 

before it ever hit the street, that we were dead. While, my 

virtue of experience, I know, I think I know how to deal with 

ratification matters and what can be done to push something over 

the edge. It was clear to me that this was not even close to the 

edge and it was up hill all the way. Well, we did what we could 
with the document that he had sent, that went out from the local 

to the membership. But it was not a great surprise when it was 

overwhelmingly rejected.
So that gets us to April 12th and that was the date that 

they notified us of the rejection of the agreement and that also 

was cause for Mr. Callahan to just change his mind about a large 

number of things and attempt to point the finger at and push the 

blame on the corporation. He claimed that he had been set up, 

etc. by the corporation. That what he was complaining about was 

that he was that he was left politically very vulnerable by the 
corporation because he had been forced into accepting and sending 

out to the membership a concessionaire agreement that had no 

opportunity to be ratified. His major complaint was that he had 

so to speak been hung out to dry on the issue of default. What 

had happened there was that when we slipped into default on 

February 1, we also, our finance people, were also able to clear 

the issue of default, I think, on February the 28th. It actually 

got to the point where it was somewhat ludicrous because his 

complaint in essence was that Eastern and it's management made
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such a big issue of default that while we were in it it didn't 

produce the adverse results that we told him were possibilities. 

You know, it actually got to the point where I one day mentioned 

to him, "I guess Bob, in order to convince you and your membership 

of the seriousness of default, you would have rather our lenders 

come to the corporation, increase the interest on its' payments, 
take away X number of its' aircraft, close down large portions of 

the operation, in order that a point could be made." and I said, 

you know, "Bob, I can't think of anything more ridiculous than 

that and if you think the corporation left you vulnerable by in 

fact clearing the default and getting us another opportunity to 

forward there's not much I can talk to you about." It actually 

got to the point, Jerry, where it was very ridiculous. The 

approach that he and his Executive Board were taking on the issue 

of default. Nevertheless, we were left of course, it's now April 

of 85, and we still don't have an agreement with the Transport 

Workers Union.
One of the humorous parts of this, in backing up, was 

that we had had so much irritation over the issue of Eastern 

serving a Section 6 Notice in November, one of the hilarious 

things about that was, you know, one day I opened my mail and 

found there was a Section 6 Notice from the TWU in January. They 

of course, served that and while it's a long story, I'll make it 

very brief. They served it only for their purposes of now 

defining the status quo which was the month of January during 

which we agreed to reinstate the 18 percent for one month. So, it
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was another maneuver in this long battle of maneuvers. They also 

immediately, which I thought was somewhat premature on their part, 

almost in conjunction with the April 12th failure of the agreement 

to ratify the TWU contacted the NMB and requested the services of 

the Mediation Board. So, the negotiations following April 12th, 

that were conducted throughout the summer, were under the auspices 

of the NMB, the National Mediation Board and Harry Bickford was 

assigned as the mediator to the Eastern-TWU case.
My recollection was that there was not a great deal of 

intensive collective bargaining done from April forward. One of 
the reasons was that it was very difficult to get the TWU to meet. 

We go through the summer without an agreement and into the fall 

and, mind you of course, we are continuing to deduct the 18 

percent from the flight attendants and they are at this point the 

only organization on the property that is continuing to have an 18 

percent pay reduction. The reason, therefore, is that we felt 

that was the status quo. Furthermore, they had rejected an 
agreement that actually provided pay increases. So the bargaining 

then, of course, gets into late in 84, I'm sorry late in 85, and 

we still do not have an agreement with the Transport Workers 

Union.

One of the reasons there was very little meaningful 

bargaining conducted throughout the summer and into the fall was 

that, my opinion is that, the local was to some extent in 

disarray. They had some internal problems plus they no longer 

wished to be represented by the consultants that were on the
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property and had been formally representing them and in fact told 

the corporation that they were changing consultants and did so. 

There was at least, approximately a six week to two month lag, or 

down time in there, during which we in the management spent 

educating their new consultants on the flight attendant agreement 

and workings of the corporations, etc. financially and from other 
aspects.

Jerry Barrett: Can you talk just a little bit about the 

consultants? Who were they and why were they here to begin with?

Roland Passaro: The consultants, I think I mentioned in 

our first interview, came on the scene in late 83 as part of the 

agreement between the company and it's three major unions to do 

what was necessary to return the company to financial health. At 

that time in 83, the IAM had hired consultants to examine the 

corporation, part of that agreement be, the tripartite agreement 

with management, the three unions and management, was that the 

corporation would be looked at and examined by outside firms. The 

IAM, at that time, had Locker Abrick, and Laggard Farrer was also 

on the scene and some others I'm not too sure I can recall at the 

moment. That was really the beginning of consultants on the 

property.

Jerry Barrett: The consultants were paid, actually, by 

the corporation.

Roland Passaro: They certainly were, yes.

Jerry Barrett: But they were hired in effect by the

three unions?
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Roland Passaro: That's correct.

Jerry Barrett: Now the point you're making about the 

Transportation Workers, they were firing their consultants or -

Roland Passaro: That's right. They had used Brian 

Freeman and David Pickford, who was an employee of Brian 

Freeman's. Mr. Callahan and his people early in 84 used Freeman 

and Pickford, and in fact used them throughout the negotiations in 

84. They became disenchanted with Freeman and Pickford and 

advised the corporation as far as they were concerned, they were 

fired. I guess the humorous part of that is, it's difficult to 

fire somebody when you're not paying them. But apparently they 

did. Nevertheless, they did tell us that they were disenchanted 

with the Freeman organization and had hired a group out of Boston, 

a consulting firm by the name of - their initials were ICA -, I 

think it was the Industrial Co-operative Association or something 

like that. So we got to meet their new consultants and of course 

spent considerable time with them, educating them. Especially 
about the manning of the airline from the flight attendant point 

of view. How we do the manning and things like that. With their 

new consultants, they, I think in October, my recollection was 

October 17th of 85, presented to the company the first 

comprehensive proposal that they had submitted in months. With 

the financial status of the corporation at that time and knowing 

what we were faced with, their proposal was another unmitigated 

disaster. I mean it called for increases to the extent that we 

had no interest in them at all. It modified. Actually, Jerry, I



- 14-

guess the best explanation is, while we were going in one 
direction this proposal proposed to go in another. Instead of 

being concessionaire in nature, it was, in fact, expanding on what 

I thought were at that time poor work rules already, as far as the 

corporation was concerned and contained increases. I think we 
took a look at it and stopped costing it out somewhere in the area 
of incremental costs of $70 million. You know, so, I simply told 

them at the bargaining table, that their proposal was totally 

unacceptable and clearly out of line with what I felt out 

direction needed to be.

We, the company, then advised them, their committee and 

the Mediation Board, that we would counter that proposal and in 

fact did in November. My recollection is that on the 19th of 

November we had a session that was attended by the TWU and their 

hierarchy and was the first involvement of Joe Leonard in our 

negotiation with the TWU. On that date Mr. Leonard went to the 

bargaining table with us to open the session with a sobering and 

pointed speech as to what Eastern's situation truly was and what 

needed to be done. He advised the committee that I had, or would 

be the following day, presenting to them a comprehensive proposal 

that represented a totally new concept in the flying lives, so to 

speak, of flight attendants. Of course, the next day we did that, 

we put on the table for the TWU a proposal that eliminated what we 

know as credit time, which is pay for time for non-productive 

time. That's been a part of our labor agreements and the pilots' 

labor agreements for 100 years and is the same,
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basically, throughout the industry. The proposal that we put on 

the table to them severely modified work rules and altered wage 

rates, eliminated many of the pay related items that they'd been 

accustomed to in the past and would have increased productivity of 

flight attendants remarkably. That proposal set them back 

considerably. They just had a very difficult time both 

understanding it and even thinking we would even propose such 

conditions. The conditions as we saw them were certainly not as 

radical as they had made them. But, they as an organization did 

use that proposal to grossly mislead the work force.
When we put that proposal on the table, we had figured a 

system average at Eastern of about, a system average meaning 

flight attendants working in a given month X number of days, and 

that system average was basically throughout all seniority levels 

at about 14 days. The proposal that we put on the table would 

have increased that to 16 days per month. I didn't, personally, 

happen to think that was an erroneous proposal knowing certainly 
that we could live with the kind of block hour utilization we had 

been getting from flight attendants here for quite some time.

That was the whole idea. Here was to improve block hour 

utilization of flight attendants. They did, of course, make or 

use the proposal to, in the next few months, mislead the work 

force, terribly.
They never really countered with anything meaningful 

after November the 19th. Their reluctance to do so caused me to
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begin requesting from the Mediation Board a release from the 
mediation process. Which under the act would have begun the 30 

day clock or the cooling off period. Finally, on, I think, 
December the 20th, the Mediation Board did release the parties and 

the corporation rejected the offer of arbitration and the 30 day 

clock started running. During that period, unfortunately, there 
was virtually no meaningful bargaining. The union committee did 

not, to any extent, put together anything that resembled a 

comprehensive counter proposal. That clock ran out, of course, on 

January 20th and in a bargaining session on January 20th there was 

certainly no movement on their part and I notified the Transport 

Workers Union shortly after midnight on January 20th of the 

corporations' intention to impose its last offer which was this 

new concept that we had formulated and proposed to the TWU.
Jerry Barrett: Had it been modified at all since 

December when you first proposed it, or November when you first 

proposed it? Or was it basically the same.
Roland Passaro: Absolutely. No my recollection is that 

it was virtually the same. They, as I said, made no counter 

proposals with respect to that and frankly, there was a clear 

willingness on our part to make some modifications had they shown 

any interest what so ever or made any counter proposals what so 

ever with respect to that. The reason they didn't, of course, was 
that they were insisting that we withdraw that proposal and return 

to the blue book and modify it which was our basic agreement.

We'd had experience with that back in March. We made those
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modifications in March of 85 and it failed to ratify 

overwhelmingly. So, in that we've had experience with that that 

didn't work out very well and we stayed with what we had proposed 

and, in fact, imposed those conditions on January the 20th.

The actual working conditions were effective, new working 

conditions were effective on January 31st, which was the start of 

a new bid month contractually for flight attendants. Part and 

parcel to that imposed agreement was that we announced a furlough 

effective February the 4th of 1,010 flight attendants and in fact 

if furlough the 1,010 flight attendants. Most of February was 

spent, unfortunately, with media exchanges. TWU constantly being 

in the media, constantly calling press conferences. None of which 

did much good for the corporation. (interruption)

Jerry Barrett: Ok we're back on.

Roland Passaro: Jerry, let me back up I think I missed 

what I think is a rather couchant point. As I mentioned earlier, 

on January 20th, the cooling off period had been exhausted which 

under the Act allows the union the liberty for self help which is 

they're free to strike. The company is likewise free to impose 

its offer or do what it sees fit. Prior to January to 20th the 

union announced publicly that they had no intention what so ever 

to strike and in fact, did not strike on the 20th and to some 

extent, assumed that their magnanimity in not striking would 

convince the carrier that it should not impose the new work rules. 

So, I wanted to back up because that is, that was very, very 

important in what was to happen next and certainly in our future.
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Nevertheless, they did not strike on the 20th and the company did 

impose and in fact furlough 1,010 people. At this time, the 

company was also bargaining with the pilots and was also 

attempting to get, or doing what it could to get the IAM to the 

bargaining table for them to open their agreement and also make 

the kind of concessions that were necessary for the corporation's 
survival.

Going back to what I'd said earlier, much of February was 

spent with the TWU and Eastern in the headlines around the country 

which had a clear affect on our advanced bookings. With the 

travelling public clearly aware that we had a, we did not have a 

contract with the flight attendants and that they could in fact 

and did announce publicly that they had the right to strike 

anytime they wished. That they were reserving that right so to 

speak would probably strike on March 1. Sometime around the 21st 

of February, as my recollection, that the corporation had received 

an offer to be purchased and that, the fact that somebody was very 

much interested in purchasing this company was communicated to our 

labor organizations. It was hardly a secret as to who that 

purchaser was. Although, we could not, I think based on law, that 

certain commitments that were made reveal publicly who that was 

who the prospective buyer was. We had a large meeting with all 

three labor unions and unfortunately, if that means anything, I 

saw people at this meeting who I had never seen before. There 

were now take over law firms involved with our unions. There were 

lawyers and people all over the property who I had never seen
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before. To me, it was very sad, a very sad scene for me 

personally and it was almost like vultures circling and that's 

basically one of my recollections of that scene. I really felt 

like the vulture were circling and the carcass was sitting down 

there about to be picked clean.

This created a new and immediate urgency. Frank Borman 

was very candid with the three labor organizations. In both the 

private session that I brought Mr. Callahan to with Frank Borman 

and the open session with all three labor organizations.

Basically he told the people in that room that the Board of 

Directors would be on the property very shortly. That there was 

an offer, and in fact they may have been on the property at that 

time I don't really recall, but that there was an offer made for 

the corporation. Certainly one that could not be rejected out of 

hand. That the Board of Directors was vitally involved in 

examining that offer and that we were really at the point where we 

either fix it, sell it, of Chapter 11 it. Those three 
alternatives were communicated clearly, succinctly in the meeting 

that I attended. Frank also expressed his desire of the three and 

that was to, in fact, negotiate programs and agreements that 

would allow the corporation to be competitive. As opposed to the 

alternatives of selling the corporation off or putting in Chapter 

11.
So with that, we set about to bargain within hours after 

that meeting. We had Walter Wallace now in attendance who's the 

Chairman of the National Mediation Board. We set up sessions
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that time that we would abandon the imposed work rules or that 

agreement that we had imposed and in fact go back to the blue book 

which was our old agreement, our expired agreement, and modify it. 

We, there's no doubt that the TWU certainly appreciated that and 

thought that on that basis and only on that basis could we do any 
business at all. So we made several proposals at the Sheraton 

Hotel. Unfortunately, what happened there was disturbing to me, 

was that we did meet face to face or even in separate mediation 

sessions to any extent because there was a period of some 24 plus 

hours during which the union was meeting with take over lawyers. 

This was all being coordinated between the pilots and the take 

over lawyers and the TWU. I clearly recollect a session or so 

that was set up for us to negotiate but was pre-empted by lawyers 

coming to the negotiations and requesting a meeting exclusively 

with the TWU negotiators and their International Officers. So 

unfortunately, the kind of bargaining that should have been taking 

place clearly was not because they apparently had their own 

program going.

In any event, I think on the evening of the 23rd of 

February Joe Leonard came to the hotel some time around 6 p.m. 

and we finally got at least negotiations and separate sessions 

with the Mediation Board conducting the negotiations by going back 

and forth between the parties. While back here in building 16 

there was a major and more important negotiations going on and 

that was between Texas Air and Eastern Airlines. My recollection
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of the wanning hours of February 23rd was just clearly one of 

disappointment to me. Because finally at about, and while there 
was some confusion over this beginning somewhere around midnight, 

finally at 2:48 a.m. on the 24th Eastern Airlines, as it's been 

known for 60 years or there abouts, was gone and the transaction 

was made and the corporation was sold to Texas Air.

Jerry Barrett: You were still over at the other hotel,
were you?

Roland Passaro: I was at the Sheraton negotiating. Joe 

had left and came back to the, to building 16. At about, I think 

what might be of interest is, about 2:30 or there abouts the TWU 

had made another proposal that was brought to me by the mediator 

or that I went and got from the mediator, brought back to our room

and I was about to address that proposal with the two

International Officers and the Mediation Board, solitary, alone 

rather as opposed to in committee. I'll never forget, I was 

walking down the hall and in fact I knocked on the door of the 
Mediator's room where the union International Officers were, and 

the door had opened and I just about walked in when one of the 

members of my committee called me from down the hall and said I 

had a phone call and I went back and took the call. It was from 

Dick McGruno, our Senior Vice President of Legal, who had advised 

that the corporation had in fact been sold. I also talked to Joe 

who said that, certainly verified that and confirmed that, and 

said "Roland, come on back home the corporation's been sold." I

went back to the room where the union officers were and the
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Mediation Board members and almost verbatim, I can recollect said 

the following, " that because we were or organized labor was 

unable to timely agree with to contracts with Eastern Airlines 

that the corporation had been sold, that I was withdrawing the 

corporation's offer and had no further authority to bargain with 
the TWU." I turned and left the room and I think there were four 
or five remarkably stunned human beings left in that room.

I think that was a Sunday. Monday we were now owned by 

Texas Air. Tuesday we actually went back to bargaining and in 

fact were now bargaining as members of Texas Air Corp.. We 

re-convened the bargaining on, I think, on Tuesday the 25th. At 

this time the TWU also had in attendance their President, John 

Law, of the Transport Workers Union. We exchanged proposals, I 

think, on the 25th again in the 26th. Bargained, I think, 

continuously from sometime on the 26th day and night and finally 

arrived on an agreement approximately 6:30 or 6:40 a.m. on 

February the 28th. While we certainly didn't accomplish all that 

we had wished to or in fact needed to, we did make, in my opinion, 

some very great strides. We made some modifications that I think 

were extremely important and very necessary to the survival of 

this organization.

Jerry Barrett: And had that been ratified?

Roland Passaro: Absolutely yea. We reached agreement as 

I said on February the 28th, the union put that agreement out for 

ratification. Jerry let me back up here there's something that I 

missed that becomes very, very important.
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Going way back into December of 85, there was a ruling on 

the TWU suit against Eastern that had started that had been filed 
a year earlier. That dealt with the company's deducting of the 18 

percent through the year 85. While that thing finally was ruled 

on by a Magistrate, I think, on December the 27th and the ruling 

was a summary judgement in favor of the Transport Workers Union. 

The Judge who actually had the case did not go along with that 

ruling and in fact set the matter for trial. That case was tried, 

I think, during the month of January, replete with witnesses and 

testimony and the whole bit. The Judge seeing the way the 

corporation was going and who had an honest and sincere interest 

on the potential impact on the community in the event Eastern 

didn't make it or something happened to the corporation decided to 

withhold his decision, clearly in hopes that the parties could 

resolve that issue also along with the negotiations. I think, the 

reason I insert that now, is because that becomes important as to 

what's happening even up through today.
But, moving forward now. The union did send out what was 

agreed to on February 28th, to the membership for ratification, 

shortly after their ratification package in the contract to be 

ratified was in the hands of the membership, there came a number 

of questions as to "what truly was agreed to" and we had a number 

of meetings in which there was some serious disagreement as to 

what had been agreed to. Not only in the work rule area but the 

major, major issue then became one of what was agreed to when the 

parties thought that they had arrived at a settlement of the law
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suit. Because we did in fact negotiate a resolution to the law 

suit and the 18 percent issue the early morning hours of February 

28th. Well, there came a great question as to just what that 

agreement was with respect to the class that would be paid. The 

company felt that it had made a clear proposal and that proposal 

was to pay only those people on the payroll on the date of 
ratification. The union said that's not what they agreed to and 

that they had actually negotiated the inclusion of all of those 

who had quit and retired or resigned through out the year 1985 up 

through 86. Looking at it from our point of view and the numbers 

involved, we had actually lost approximately 540 people over this 

period of time. Ultimately, that matter went before a judge here 

in Florida.

To back up a little bit again, when the dispute arose 

with respect to some of these residual issues, I mean, what did we 

agree to and what didn't we agree to, Bob Callahan threatened the 

corporation that we would not count the votes. The corporation 

immediately countered with a suit against Mr. Callahan for his 

refusal to count the votes. He basically said that he would hold 

the ballots hostage until the corporation moved to his point of 

view on all of those issues that he thought were resolved in his 

favor. So we did appear in court, I think, on about the 28th.

Jerry Barrett: On for the corporation's?

Roland Passaro: For the corporation's suit against the 

Transport Workers Union for refusing to count the ballots. They 

didn't need the judge to order them to count them. They came to



- 25-

count on the 29th and said "ok, we'll count the ballots." The 

judge said fine you count them and you all both parties be here on 
Monday morning, which I recall to be March 31st, and I expect that 

you will announce the results of you ballot count. So when March 

31st we again gathered in the courtroom and TWU announced that the 

contract had ratified. So now the issue became one of, something 

apparently has been ratified by the membership. The question now 

is, between the parties, what is it? Both parties immediately 

recognized the foolishness in one or the other saying that we 

didn't have an agreement. That would have been absolutely 

ridiculous if either they or the corporation would have adopted 

that position. So neither party wanted to adopts such a position 

and both parties wished to express that they in fact, we did have 

an agreement and the issue now was, what is it, with respect to 

certain specific items. It was our position, in the event that 

union decided, and they were making such noises at one time, that 

well something had been ratified but we really don't have an 
agreement. That clearly, under the act, that those issues now 

were minor disputes and would be settled by arbitration and the 

processes set forth in our agreements. As opposed to a major 

dispute and the issue having to be litigated all over again on 

whether or not we had an agreement. So both parties adopted what 

I thought was a very sensible approach and agreed in front of the 

judge that we in fact do have an agreement and we would work out a 

method for resolving those issues that the parties felt were in
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question. in fact we did that and have decided that and decided 

on the issues that were purely contractual that we would have the 

NMB appoint a neutral or arbitrator who would hear, I think it's, 

six limited issues. On the matter of the resolution of the law 

suit that that in fact would go to trial and it has been tried.

Jerry Barrett: What's the issue there now?
Roland Passaro: The issue that we tried is who, within 

the agreement reached by the parties, would receive the 6 percent 

one time lump sum bonus payment to resolve the whole 18 percent 

issue in the law suit.

Jerry Barrett: Oh, ok.

Roland Passaro: That was the issue that was litigated 

last week. Where we are with that is, unfortunately, the judge 

was unable to begin the proceeding until like something 1:30 and 

we clearly knew we couldn't finish. So, last week the company in 

fact did put in and rest it's case and unfortunately the next day 
we can all get together again is May 6th, at which time the union 

will present it's case. That again deals exclusively with the 

issue of who is entitled to this payment. Is it all of those 

people who worked during the period from February of 85 through 

January 20th of 86. Or is it limited to what the company thinks 

the agreement was and that is "those people on the payroll on date 

of ratification".

Jerry Barrett: Now that you've gotten those separate 

issues set aside and the process for resolving them, how are 

relations? Has peace returned or is it too soon to tell?
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Roland Passaro: I think it's, I think the union would 

like to have somewhat of a contentious relationship. I think, 

from my point of view, there are some loose ends that need to be 

handled. Business has got to be continued between and ongoing 

between labor and management at Eastern Airlines. While it may 

not be with by-line or buzz words of the new culture, it's still 

going to have to continue. I think that Eastern Airline needs its 

employees. It needs its employees to work efficiently, 

effectively. I continue to believe that we need to work at every 

facet of the corporation with respect to finances and continuing 

to reduce our labor costs. There's going to have to be a 

relationship here whether they or we like it or not. Business 

goes on. We still have grievance machinery, grievance 

procedures and those will have to be handled. We will continue to 

arbitrate cases. From my point of view, me and my organization 

will manage our end of this business.

Jerry Barrett: Has the new work rules that are now in 

effect, has there been a lot of grousing about that or have the 

employees slide into them with relative ease?

Roland Passaro: There has not been a lot of grousing 

about them. By the way, it's my understanding that this contract 

was ratified overwhelmingly this time.

Jerry Barrett: Interesting.

Roland Passaro: Yes. Their pay has been reduced 20 

percent from the old salary of record. We've made a lot of the
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changes that I think were necessary and extremely important to 
Eastern Airlines.

Jerry Barrett: During the negotiations on that Sunday 

when the corporation was sold, Callahan was back here in building 

16 because he's on the Board of Directors.

Roland Passaro: That's correct.
Jerry Barrett: So he was not in the negotiations that 

you were conducting -

Roland Passaro: No he was not. I understand, although I 

didn't see it or hear it personally, I understand, I've been told 

that he was very much involved by communicating with his 

committee, etc. during the bargaining that was taking place over 

at the hotel.

Jerry Barrett: You mentioned that you were going to meet 

with the mediator and a couple of international representatives of 

the transport workers. Who were they, who were the two 

individuals?
Roland Passaro: John Carrigan was the spokesman for the 

Transport Workers Union Negotiating Team. John is an 

International Vice President and Director of the Air Transport 

Division for the Transport Workers Union. His associate was 

George Roberts, who is also an International Vice President who 

resides here in Miami and is responsible for this local. John 

Carrigan works out of the TWU home office in New York.
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Jerry Barrett: Well, is that the usual style of the 

negotiations, that the President is not the spokesman but 

International Representative is?

Roland Passaro: I would say, you're question was unusual 

did you say or normal?

Jerry Barrett: Normally.

Roland Passaro: Yea. Pretty much so. Bob, the local 

President usually carries the negotiations as far as he can until 

you either get involved in mediation or down to the final strokes 

so to speak at which time the international will and can and act 

as a spokesperson. This time they clearly elected to do so. That 

is to have Mr. Carrigan as their spokesperson. I don't 

personally know to what extent that Mr. Callahan was or was not in 

favor of that. All I know is John Carrigan became the spokesman. 

In the past there has been some problems with that. I know Miss 

Fink was not at all in the 83 negotiations enamored to the fact 

that the International was attempting to do the speaking for the 

local. But it is not, I would not, I would say that it is not 

unusual at some point for the International to come in and take 

charge of the negotiations so to speak.

Jerry Barrett: This has been a trying time again for 

you. Do you feel that you're sort of out of the woods?

Roland Passaro: Not really. Right now, I'm very much 

interested in the outcome of this pending litigation with respect 

to the 18 percent agreement and you know, we've still got a hell 

of a lot of work in preparing for and arbitrating those issues
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that have remained questionable as part of the settlement. 

Additionally, I'm just starting, in the last two weeks, Jerry, to 

actually get back to running my end of the business. Which I 

haven't done for damn close to three years now. You know, I just 

feel that I'm, I will be able or that I have some value in the 

general day to day operation and the counseling of our field 
management with respect to matters of absenteeism, fundamental 

discipline if it's necessary and a lot of other things that deal 

with the operation. Plus, you know, a large back load of 

grievances and other problems.

Jerry Barrett: You just haven't been able to give them 

attention during the past three years because you've been in 

negotiations.

Roland Passaro: Continually.

, Jerry Barrett: The agreement you have right now, how 

long does that run?

Roland Passaro: Three years.

Jerry Barrett: Three years. So, although things being 

equaled, you could anticipate that you'd be able to get on top of 

these other matters.
Roland Passaro: Yes sir. And I think what's going to 

determine what I do for the next year or two is going to be the 

profitability of this corporation. You know, we had, we 

negotiated a three year agreement in the Fall of 83 but because 

of, for business reasons and survival, we spent 84 and 85 and into 

86 negotiating, re-negotiating. I'm hopeful that what we've done
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to date plus the IAM ultimately coming around and sharing in this, 

sharing the burden with the rest of the employees that that'll be 

sufficient to pump some vitality into the corporation and allow us 

to become continually profitable and not have to knock on labor's 

door every few hours in order to save the corporation. I think, I 

don't think there's anyone in the corporation who would tell you 

that we have all in the management strayed far from some of the 
things we should be doing to make this a profitable corporation 

because we never had the time or where with all to concentrate on 

the operation of the airline.
Jerry Barrett: All the attention has gone to kind of 

fire fighting operation.

Roland Passaro: That's about it.

Jerry Barrett: Let me just ask you one final thing.

Roland Passaro: Sure.

Jerry Barrett: The thousand people, the flight 

attendants, who were laid off earlier this year, that was done 
primarily for business reasons that the business was down as a 

result of, bookings were down as a result of the union making 

strike threats.

Roland Passaro: No, not really. The furlough of the 

1,010 flight attendants was based purely on the agreement that we 

imposed. It was efficient to the extent we didn't need a 1,010 

people that we needed under the old contract.

Jerry Barrett: I see. What's happened with them now?

Roland Passaro: They have been recalled.

Jerry Barrett: All of them?
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Roland Passaro: Yes. Although we didn't get all of them 

back, with the new pilot agreement, we were able to increase some 

of the flying. So, when you increase flying levels that plus the 

combination of us going back to our old agreement, which did not 
have the radical change that the imposed one did, required that we 

reinstate a large number of people in order to man the airline at 
the levels we intended to fly it.

Jerry Barrett: Just one final thing, that law suit 

that's still in trial, is it a large amount of money that would be 

involved if you should lose the suit?
Roland Passaro: To me personally, it's a large amount of 

money. In the over all scheme of things, remember the TWU has 

been arguing, of course, sued for return of all 18 percent. They 

agreed to accept only 6 of it in a lump sum payment which would 

not be placed on the wage scale itself. So, while we're going to 

pay the 6 percent to those people who are still employed here, to 

actually include all those who resigned, retired or were 

terminated you're really looking at three-quarters of a million 

and a million dollars.
Jerry Barrett: That's a significant amount.

Roland Passaro: Yes. I don't think they view it as such 

because their position on this thing from day one is that we 

really owe then thirty-three million dollars which is what the 18 

percent represented to them.

Jerry Barrett: Well I should let you go, we've talked 

all through lunch here. I sure appreciate your time.
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Roland Passaro:
can do.

: No problem. If there's anything else I

Jerry Barrett: Ok. I'll -.

Roland Passaro:: I'm just sorry that events just continue
which tends to cloud up what the hell happened yesterday.

Jerry Barrett:

it?

Makes it hard to remember it, doesn't

Roland Passaro: That's for sure.

Jerry Barrett: Thank you, Roland.

Roland Passaro:: You're welcome.


